University Resources Council Minutes

Meeting Number 9








February 17, 2009


Meeting called to order at 1:02 PM by Chair Pat Kearney with the following voting and nonvoting members of the URC present or excused: Pat Kearney, Douglas Harris, Ted Kadowaki, Marianne Hata, Rosario Yeung-Lindquist, Patricia Meylor, Ali Chu, Lou Caron, Teri Bostic, Henry Wu, Craig Fleming, Linda Day, Cara Richards, Jessica Zacher, Jalal Torabzadeh, Ray Wang, Margaret Costa, Bill Moore, Tim Caron, William Kelemen, Laura Henriques, Paul Buonora, Eileen Wakiji, Mary Anwar, Charlene Rice, David Dowell, and Christopher Chavez.  
1.  The agenda was approved.
2.  Minutes of meeting #8 Feb. 3, 2009 were approved.
3.  New Business:
a. Report from Task Force 1: Task force 1 has drafted a list of recommendations that will be circulated via email among the task force members. At the next meeting, the task force will bring draft of recommendations to share with members of the council at large. 

b. Economic Forecast and Budget Preview: Provost Karen Gould and VP Mary Stephens.
VP Stephens distributed PPT handouts to all present. VP Stephens stated that this presentation is based on information that is known today. We still do not know our actual budget. We do not expect that the budget once passed will be devastating to higher education. There has been a lot of support for higher education.  The President added a onetime 5.6 million from reserves to help cushion us. There is an overall impact of 8.3 million base deficit.  

CSULB Cuts: President wanted to protect instruction; therefore smaller cut to instruction component of Academic Affairs (we are operating with these budgets now, we are already making cuts); instructional support cut 4.6%; other areas were cut 5.8%.
Governor’s Proposed Budget: Permanent cut to base overall at CSU-66.3 million (this number could increase; we at CSULB have taken some cuts already); 10% fee increase for students; no workload or enrollment growth funding.
CSULB Estimates for 09-10: Will likely have a 4.5 million deficit; the amount of money that we add to our budget from university reserves is TBD---this will change the projected deficit.
Seven conclusions: state cash flow is complicating budget (if state does not pay salaries then we will pay our own salaries), providing classes for students remains highest priority, protecting existing staff and salaries is next highest priority, reserves will be used to manage cuts but they are not a long term solution, because we implemented base cuts this year next year we will not need to make significant cuts, must manage enrollment to reduce over enrollment (implementing waiting list), we need to manage prudently.
Mary Anwar posed a question regarding transfers and how limiting enrollment limits transfers and if this will affect student populations in certain departments/programs.
Dave Dowell commented on transfer issue—transfers are in all programs/dept. Dept chairs will be given more information to help with cutting classes. Transfers are not more diverse than the freshman class; freshman class is more diverse. CSU requirement: Freshman can only enter as first semester as freshman or you can enter as a transfer after 2 years when completed units at community colleges. Therefore, we cannot take freshman mid-year or after they have taken a year at a community college
Provost Gould: We are going ahead with 58 faculty searches; President and Provost are committed to this; 51 people will be supported with sabbatical this year (same as last year); maintained Assigned Time for new faculty and SCAC awards for this year. 
Student workers: we need to increase the number of student workers and are looking for ways to do this.
Mary Anwar: How long can we pay faculty salaries without getting IOU?
CSU can pay with student fees until May 1st pay check for April work.
CSULB: We could go through fiscal year and pay salaries but the CSU system will not likely allow for some universities to be paid while other do not get paid.
Tim Caron: faculty searches, if most are successful, how does that compare to the number of faculty leaving (retire, going elsewhere). 

Provost Gould: We cannot answer this for this year because numbers are not yet known. All except a couple of the 58 searches are replacement hires

Margaret Costa asked about a summer session intersession through UCES: Provost Gould and Dave Dowell commented that this is a very small special session designed for May enrollment. Only specific roadblock courses will be offered in order to help students take key courses and graduate.  Faculty who teach in May intersession are compensated like winter intersession.  There is a list of “bottleneck courses” which would be eligible for intercession. By using UCES this does not cost us stateside.
Mary Anwar: Are we doing a good job of offering these bottleneck courses in summer? Dave responded that yes, this is what we are doing and we have been aligning courses to meet students needs during summer and also across the year. We have increased graduation rates and this probably plays a role in this increase.
Margaret Costa suggested that we provide communication about this special intersession since it appears to be a rumor at this point. There will be information available soon on the website.

c. Task Force 1: Key Administrative Reps:  AVP Holly Harbinger and Vice Provost David Dowell 

We are moving forward with 58 faculty searches. We have put together guidelines for exceptions to the CSU hiring freeze (e.g., positions dedicated to critical state needs, positions needed to meet accreditation requirements, positions critical for academic function, positions offered verbally prior to hiring freeze, and positions in negotiations). Department chairs needed to determine if searches met these requirements and they needed to determine source of funding  (i.e., retirement of another faculty). 
As of today-TT-7 hired, 48 ongoing…potential of 55, canceled/delayed a year 6 (pool was not strong or position was offered to 1st choice and did not except but did not want to offer to 2nd ), 
1 dean, and 1 associate dean.  For entire university, 9 hired, 52 ongoing, 58 total, 8 canceled. Compared to last year, we hired 35 for Fall 08. Two years ago we had 77. Pat asked if we have projections for next year, Holly does not have the numbers for that yet

Dave Dowell distributed statistics on the history of CSULB’s tenure-track density and student enrollment headcount and FTES.
d. Report  from Task Force 2:  University Research: Cara Richards


Task force 2 reported on their findings regarding University Research. Two main areas are OUR and research infrastructure. They shared several drafted recommendations. Cara Richards will send the document they presented to Pat to be circulated among all URC members. All members should review and provide feedback to Cara
e. Report from Task Force 3: University Foundation: Craig Fleming
Based on last meeting the task force had, Bill wrote a draft of a recommendation that is going to be finalized and presented to the committee at the next meeting. One of the focuses is transparency of information from the Foundation.
5.  Adjournment.  The meeting was adjourned at 3:00. 
Respectfully submitted,

Cara Richards
crichar4@csulb.edu

(These minutes have not been approved.)
